BOARD OF SELECTMEN

PLYMOUTH, MASSACHUSETTS

January 3, 2006
The Selectmen held a meeting on Tuesday, January 3, 2006 at 7:00 p.m. at the Town Hall, 11 Lincoln Street:    

Present:
Kenneth A. Tavares, Chairman 


David F. Malaguti, Vice Chairman


Anthony R. Schena



Jean S. Loewenberg

Mark D. Sylvia, Town Manager 



Melissa Arrighi, Assistant Town Manager 

Town Manager’s Report
Appointment – Mr. Sylvia announced that he had appointed Mr. Bruce Arons as the Director of Community Development for the Town of Plymouth. Mr. Arons, a life long resident of Plymouth and former Selectman, had most recently served as the Director of Economic and Community Development for the Town of Middleborough.  Prior to his work in Middleborough, Bruce served in economic / community development related positions for Quincy 2000 and the Plymouth Downtown Harbor Corporation.

Mr. Arons brings extensive community and affordable housing experience to his new role as Plymouth’s Community Development Director, in such areas as:

· Oversight of CDBG Programs

· Development and implementation of an affordable rental housing program

· Drafting and implementation of an affordable housing plan

· Creation of affordable housing units
Director of Planning and Development, Lee Hartmann highly recommended Mr. Arons to for appointment.  Mr. Hartman and Mr. Sylvia both were looking forward to Bruce joining the Planning and Development Staff.

Mr. Arons’ appointment will be effective upon the expiration of the fifteen day veto period, January 18, 2006.

Appointment – Mr. Sylvia announced that he had appointed Mr. Chad Hunter, as Assistant Harbor Master for the Town of Plymouth.  Mr. Hunter is a Plymouth resident who attended PSHS and will be graduating from Curry College in the Spring with a criminal justice degree.  He is currently a Police Officer at Massachusetts Maritime Academy where he has been since 2001.  His primary duties there are patrol work, public safety, enforcing of state and local laws, protecting property, and search/rescue missions.  He has worked as a seasonal employee for the Harbor Master's department and has completed the Harbor Master Academy, the Intermittent Police Academy, is CPR and First Responder certified and is licensed to carry a firearm.   

Mr. Hunter interviewed with Harbor Master Tim Routhier, Assistant Town Manager Melissa Arrighi and Human Resources Director Pat Flynn.  All three panelists highly recommended Mr. Hunter for appointment.  His appointment would be effective as of January 8, 2006.

Clifford Road Bridge – As of December 22, 2005, the Clifford Road Bridge was open to traffic.  Over the course of the last several months, the Department of Public Works had worked closely with the state, town departments, the site contractor and area residents to effectively coordinate this project. 

TOWN MANAGER’S REPORT (continued)

Jeans for Charity – For the past five years, Town Hall staff has been involved with Jeans for Charity.  This program allows participating staff members to wear jeans to work on Fridays in return for a $2 contribution.  This year, staff members elected to donate half of the total amount to a family from New Orleans that survived Katrina and now reside in Plymouth. These funds were used to buy Christmas presents for their children. 

The remainder of the funds collected were paid to Stop and Shop who made baskets for senior residents who were house bound for the Holiday.  These baskets were delivered through the Meals on Wheels program on Christmas day. 

The total amount raised by staff in 2005 was $1,200.00.  Mr. Sylvia thanked all of those town employees who participated in this program.

State Board Ramp – Mr. Sylvia announced that the State Boat Ramp had a new float system that had been a great success this past season. Recently, the Harbor Master’s Department added an archway that allows the department to lift up the gangway in storms and for winter storage. The Commonwealth of Massachusetts Public Access Board had indicated that they would reimburse the Town for the cost of the repairs.  Mr. Sylvia thanked Harbor Master Tim Routhier and the Public Access Board for their collaboration on this project. 

LICENSES 

Common Victualler (Renewal)

7-Eleven

324 Court Street

Tabassum Khan

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Common Victualler (New Owner)

Choi King Restaurant

317 Court Street

Peter Linn, New Owner

Issuance of the above license is subject to Building and Health approval.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Auto Dealer (Class III) New Owner

Cedarville Motors

1 Herring Pond Road

James Cohen
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above license and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

Verizon Petition 2005-30 One petition proposed to place a new manhole 958-2A on Christa McAuliffe Boulevard and approximately 753 feet of conduit to  P1429/4 Richard’s Road. It is necessary in order to bring additional requested facilities to a business located on Richard’s Road.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above petition and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

LICENSES (continued)

Vehicle for  Hire Operator (New)

Habilitation Assistance

Michael Eddy

29 Pine Ridge Lane

Duxbury

Driving record shows no basis for denial.

Issuance of the above license is subject to the background check.

Vehicle for Hire Operator (Renewal)

Habilitation Assistance

Leonard Canty

Francis Heath

Tammy Christiansen

Laura Principe

Background check shows no basis for denial.  Issuance of the above licenses is subject to the background checks.
Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above new license and license renewal and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

NStar Petition 05-19 – One petition for proposed pole location on Hillcrest Road.  This is necessary to accommodate a new customer.

Vice Chairman Malaguti moved to approve the above petition and Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 approved.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES

Minutes – The Board approved the minutes of December 20, 2005 on a motion from Selectman Schena and a second from Selectman Loewenberg. Chairman Tavares noted to delete the word ceremonial on the minutes.   Voted 3-0-1 approved.  Vice Chairman Malaguti abstained.
Street Name Changes – The Board voted to consider two (2) street name changes as recommended in #’s 1 & 2 of the Parking and Traffic Task Force memo.  The first a change from the current Christa McAuliffe Boulevard to Industrial Park Road and the second, a change from the portion of Resnick Road leading from Commerce Way to Industrial Park Road renamed to Christa McAuliffe Way.  The Board understood that there would be a public hearing to follow.

Gift – The Board accepted, as a gift, a check in the amount of $1000.00 from the Wal-Mart Foundation.  The check was a donation to the Safety Officer Program.

ADMINISTRATIVE NOTES (continued)

Sworn Weighers – The Board appointed the following Kingstown employees as sworn weighers for Kingstown Corporation’s Plymouth facility:

· William McNeil

· Roger C. Cushing, Jr.

· Charles Bosworth

· John Moon

· Shirley Dinsmoor

· Bradford Cushing

· Karen Richcreek
PUBLIC COMMENT
Ms. Mary Lambert, Chairman of the Duxbury Nuclear Advisory Committee, asked that a strong communication line be established between Duxbury and Plymouth in regards to the re-licensing of the Nuclear Power Plant.   She explained that because the filing for the license had not been submitted to the Nuclear Regulatory Commission, the issue of re-licensing had not gone before the Board in Duxbury.  Ms. Lambert outlined seven conditions that they felt would be important for the re-licensing.  The issues were increased security on site, spent fuel storage, emergency planning upgrades, the reduction of allowable radioactive emissions, monitors in place to assess these emissions and a computer link to state and community, a better cooling system and lastly a change in the review process the NRC uses in their re-licensing process. 
JOINT MEETING – NUCLEAR MATTERS COMMITTEE
The Board met in joint session with the Nuclear Matters Committee to discuss the re-licensing of the Entergy Plant.

Mr. Jeff Berger, Chairman of the Nuclear Matters Committee, explained to the Board that the committee had been looking into how the plant had impacted the town in regards to the decision to re-license it.   He explained that they were focusing on several issues from the evacuation plan, to plant security and spent fuel to the issues of risk, taxation and health impact.  The committee did not feel that the Nuclear Regulatory Commission (“NRC”) was sufficiently proactive, so the committee wants to form a national alliance on nuclear impacted communities.  Mr. Berger stated that the Committee could not, in good conscience, recommend that the Board of Selectmen go on record as being “in favor” of re-licensing Pilgrim unless the recommendations presented in their report were addressed to Entergy, the NRC and other parties to the satisfaction of the Board.   Chairman Tavares explained that it was the intent of the board to divide these issues into 3 or 4 separate meetings.  He explained that he would advise them of the agenda.  Chairman Tavares also stated that the Board may come back to the committee and ask them to do more research.  Chairman Tavares thanked the Committee for all their work in the report and said that it was a good start for the Board and a basis for beginning the work that they had to do.   Selectman Schena stated that the most important issues to him were safety, evacuation and monetary compensation.  Selectman Schena also asked for the article language that was passed at the Duxbury Town Meeting.  Selectman Schena said that he would not support any re-licensing issues, until he saw more money coming to the Town.   Vice Chairman Malaguti commended the committee for a fine report.  

Chairman Tavares thanked the committee for coming in and for their hard work.  
OLD BUSINESS/LETTERS/NEW BUSINESS

Monitoring of Transfer Station Stickers – Vice Chairman Malaguti voiced his concern with the monitoring of stickers at the transfer station.  He felt they should monitor more often.  Mr. Sylvia responded that he would speak with the Director of Public Works about monitoring more frequently. 
Executive Session – Vice Chairman Malaguti made a motion to enter into executive session pursuant to Massachusetts General Laws, Chapter 39, Section 23B, Paragraph 3 – collective bargaining and litigation.  Selectman Schena seconded.  Voted 4-0 by roll call Malaguti-yes, Loewenberg-yes, Schena-yes, and Tavares-yes.

Lisa Conroy, Clerk
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